
HOMECOMING 2019
All Alumni Members are invited to bring one (1) guest to the 
Luncheon and Dinner. Guest cost will be the same as for Alumni 
Members.
New! The AGM will be held during the luncheon            
All 2019 Homecoming Events take place at CanadInn Destination 
Centre Polo Park, 1405 St. Matthews Ave, Winnipeg, MB          
Phone #204-775-8791
Thursday, May 30, 2019
10:30 a.m     Jubilee Memorial Lecture          No Charge  
12:00 Noon  AGM & Luncheon      Cost: $30.00 per person
1:30 p.m.      Virtual Tour of HSC campus                                      
Archives/Museum Tour – Group tours to be arranged through                 
Class Rep. well before the Homecoming
Friday, May 31, 2019  Homecoming Dinner
  Cocktails:       5:00 - 6:00 p.m
  Dinner:           6:30 p.m.   Cost: $60.00 per person
Luncheon & Dinner tickets may be ordered by mail in Canada & 
Manitoba until May 17, 2019. There will be no ticket sales by 
mail after this date. Cash accepted only if picking up tickets in 
person. Contact Linda Pastetnik, Dinner Convener, to arrange 
this. Make your cheque or money order (Canadian Funds only) 
payable to: WGH/ HSC. Nurses’ Alumni Assoc. USA Members 
please convert to Canadian funds or ensure you have adequate US 
funds for the ticket(s) on the cheque. Enclose a stamped, self- 
addressed envelope. Include your class year on the cheque.Please 
note any special menu requirements as they must be ordered in 
advance of the event; otherwise there will be an extra $30/meal 
charge for special diet requests after May 27, 2019. Also please 
note seating assistance needs (wheelchairs, caregivers) so seating 
spaces can be arranged for classes.
Mail to:  Linda Pastetnik,                                                    
 1048 Burrows Ave., 
   Winnipeg MB,
  R2X 0S1

                

*If 

*If order is for more than 10 tickets, please ensure postage 
on the return envelope is adequate. Reunion years are 
encouraged to order tickets in blocks & more than 20 
tickets should be picked up in person from Linda, ph. 204- 
633-3344. Leave a message and if your call has not been 
returned in 72 hours, please call again or E-mail: 
lpast@mymts.net.
Please note: There are no refunds if you do not attend the 
events.              Thank you
 
Alumni members can book guest rooms & Class hospitality 
rooms at the hotel Group Block Reservation #361361 until 
April 29/19. Please note the entire dining area, with a 
bartender, is available for use after the dinner at no additional 
cost. The dining room can easily accommodate five reunion 
classes. Also please note: No guest rooms are available for the 
weekend; the hotel will arrange stays (and shuttle) at other 
CanadInns in Winnipeg.
Anecdotes or tidbits for the Dinner Roll Call can be sent 
by email to Linda or President Kathy Hamelin. Formal 
class pictures are not available.

Future Homecoming dates:
 2020 - May 28 & 29                  
 2021 - May 27 & 28                                 
2022 - May 26 & 27

Alumni Association Objectives
✦ To  preserve and promote friendship and collegiality among the 

graduates and extend whatever support and communication is 
indicated –either personally or through the channels of the 
Alumni – to members in  need.

✦ To  support and encourage Alumni members proceeding  to 
studies at post-diploma  levels.

✦ To be aware of the trends and issues in nursing,  to contribute 
to the development of nursing education and practice,  and  to 
preserve and promote the archival history of nursing and the 
Winnipeg General Hospital and the Health Sciences Centre.
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Nurses Alumni Association of the WGH/HSC

2018-2019 Newsletter
Welcome to the 2018-2019 edition of our newsletter.  Thank you to mentors Donna Meder and Kathy Hamelin for their help 

as well as committee members Esther McKenty, Carol Galbraith, Brenda Smith and all the many others who contributed to this newsletter. 
Borrowing a quote from JML lecturer Brenda Laurie-Shaw, class of 73:                                                                                                                                                         
            One Moment. It takes: One nurse one moment to impact a patient’s life. One action to change the trajectory of a patient’s outcome. 
                             Just think of all the moments that WGH/HSC Nurses have had over the course of their careers. Such impact...                        
I hope you enjoy reading about the impacts of your Alumni! 
Submitted by Cheryl Chesney, Newsletter Convener

How to Contact the Association and the Executive:
You can contact us by writing, calling or emailing so keep in touch and please advise us of address/email changes!

Write to: The Nurses’Alumni  Association of the WGH/HSC
NA 138 – 700 McDermot Avenue, Winnipeg, Manitoba, R3E 0T2

Phone: 1-204-787-1170 & leave a message
Email: wghhsc.nursingalumni@gmail.com (Note the period between wghhsc & nursing)
Web Address:     http://wghhscnursingalumni.com Click on the links for new website and newsletter

Alumni Executive Meeting Dates – 2019
January 29, March 20, September 25, November 27                                     

 Time: 7:00 pm to 9:00 pm
Place: CRNM, 890 Pembina Hwy., Winnipeg                                                      
May 30, 2019 - AGM and Luncheon

Class Rep. Meeting - 2019
Sat., October 19, 2-4:00 pm at Gloria Dei Lutheran Church, 637 Buckingham Rd., Winnipeg 
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Alumni Executive 2018 - 2019
Honorary Presidents: Dorothy Dunham 1952A                                                    
                           Marlene Herman 1958B                                                                                                       
Past President:

Julie Halipchuk 1997
President:

Kathy Hamelin 1971
Vice President:

Bev Laurila 1972B
Secretary:

Nelia Chlopecki 1989
Treasurer:

Kate Tate 1983
Archivist:

Pat Powell 1959B
Archivist Emeritus:

Anne Crossin 1957
Jubilee Memorial Fund Treasurer:

Terry Parkinson 1970
Homecoming Convener:

Linda Pastetnik 1972B
Education Convener:

Marilyn Muir 1991
Jubilee Memorial Lecture Convener:

Julie Halipchuk 1997
Membership Convener:

Gail Hazlitt 1973 
Friendship Convener: 
    Marian Ulyatt 1968
Chapter Correspondent:

Carol Galbraith 1967
Representative to Council of Women of Winnipeg

Pat Powel 1959B
Nominating Committee:

Margaret Steele 1961B
Newsletter Convener:

Cheryl Chesney 1972
Web Site Chair:

Karen Rodgers 1990
Archives/Museum Endowed Fund Co Conveners:                          
    Margot Christie 1964                                                                        
    Donna Meder 1961B
HSC Heritage Committee: 
    Kathy Hamelin 1971
    Bev Laurila 1972B 
    Pat Powell 1959B 
    Donna Meder1961B

✦Moving? Change of address?
Please forward your new address, phone number, and/or email to 
the Alumni (address on page 1). Include your name at graduation       
and your graduation year. Help us keep in touch!
Association news (Homecoming and other activities) is now on 
our website and in our Newsletter. Do send in your class news so 
we can put it into the newsletter and /or the web page, whichever 
is most appropriate. To send, see Alumni Association contact 
information on Page 1.

2019 Jubilee Memorial Lecture
Thursday May 30, 2019 1030 am CanadInn Polo Park

Can You Call This Nursing? 
Four Very Different & Exciting Nursing Experiences!

We are pleased to announce our 2019 Lecture will be 
presented by: Susan (Haney) Hadfield
                      Elsie (Fryer) Millerd
                      Carol (Jackson) Youngson
                      Val (Butterfield) Carlyle 
                          All Members of the Class of 1969
Their presentation will be followed by a brief question and 
answer session with the audience.

Greetings from Alumni President
Kathy Hamelin (1971) 2017-2019

As I begin my second year as Alumni President, I thank the 
Alumni Executive for their ongoing expertise and direction 

that keeps me on track and learning. I 
have thoroughly enjoyed working with 
this group of dedicated Alumni and 
meeting so many Alumni members this 
past year!                                               
Our Alumni was established in 1904 to 
actively promote collegiality among 

members, to support their educational goals, and to preserve 
the rich history of nursing and the WGH and HSC. 
Communication among members is the glue that holds our 
membership together! Individuals responsible for this 
important task are the Class Reps who keep classmates 
informed, our Newsletter Convener who publishes our 
Newsletter and our Webmaster who maintains the Alumni 
Website. Thank you all! I welcome ideas and feedback from 
Alumni members throughout the year. Please contact me at 
any time at wghhsc.nursngalumni@gmail.com – or come to 
our Executive meetings (see dates on Page 1).                                  
Everyone is welcome!                                                                         
I wish you all the very best in 2019! See you at our 115th 
Homecoming in May!

Alumni Association News 2018
✦Honorary President for 2018-2020, Marlene Herman (1958B)   
was welcomed. Marlene is most deserving of 
this honour as she has been class rep. for the 
Class of 1958B for over 30 years – and is truly 
the glue that holds her class together! Marlene 
joins Dorothy Dunham (1952 A) Honorary 
President for 2017-2019.
The Alumni Association says thank you and 
adieu to Pat Chuckmala (1951) Honorary 
President (2016-2018)

✦Honorary Life Member, Linda Pastetnik (1972B),  a most
deserving Alumni member was also 
added to our “Honoured 10”. Linda was 
nominated by her peers for her 
exceptional nursing expertise as well as 
her role in orchestrating the Reunion 
Homecoming dinner & luncheon for the 
past 21 years! Linda’s contributions were 
recognized in the presence of her family 
and class mates celebrating their 45th  

                                        reunion at the Homecoming dinner.

✦ In Memory of Audrey Lay Class of 1948           
 Jan. 1927- Sept. 2018
We were saddened to hear of the passing of 
Audrey Lay. Audrey was an enlightened and 
empowered woman - from choosing her 
profession, knowing when to retire and when 
to die with dignity. Following graduation from 
the WGH School of Nursing, she spent her 
entire nursing career at the WGH, retiring in 
1977. She volunteered for many years in executive positions with 
the Alumni and was awarded Honorary Life Membership in 2004. 
Last May, she celebrated her 70th Nursing reunion with classmates 
and family, including her daughter from the class of 72B. She will 
be missed by her family and many friends.
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✦ Celebration of Christine Byquist, Class of 1945
Christine Byquist is an Alumni member whose impact on our 
nursing history is inspiring! In addition to her 30 year career as 
a PHN with the City of Winnipeg, Chris made a significant

contribution to the nursing profession in 
Manitoba when she helped organize and 
then became the first President of the first 
nurses only union in the history of 
Manitoba. The process was not easy – as 
Christine and her colleagues met in each 
other’s homes to discuss how to break 
away from the City of Winnipeg Union 
(CUPE) and form an association that 

would focus on nursing and health issues. They actually 
mortgaged their homes to hire a lawyer to develop a collective 
agreement for nurses. A certification vote and hearing in front 
of the Manitoba Labour Board eventually lead to the formation 
of the Winnipeg Civic Nurses Association Local #1 – the first 
nurse only union in Manitoba history and predecessor to 
MONA and our present MNU. Chris was honoured for her 
initiative and courage that supports the careers of nurses today 
at the Homecoming 2018 dinner, with her proud daughter, 
Ruth Byquist (1973),  present.

✦Alice Challoner (Larkin), Class of 1980,  
    honoured at the new HSC Women’s Hospital
On December 9, 2017, the Challoner family and the Health
Sciences Centre Foundation paid homage to an 
inspirational individual in health care: Alice Challoner 
(Larkin). 
In Alice’s memory, the Challoner family made a generous 
gift of $250,000 to the HSC Foundation. The donation was 
used to develop a state-of-the-art integrated operating 
room in the hospital. Integrated operating rooms feature 
high-definition cameras that improve real-time information 
available to surgical teams. The signal from the cameras is 
also connected to a designated classroom in the hospital. 
The cameras improve both safety and efficiency in HSC’s 
surgical program, while creating educational opportunities 
for nurses and other medical professionals.                                
In recognition of their gift, Operating Room #3 in the new 
HSC Womens Hospital has been named the Alice 
Challoner (Larkin) Operating Room. It will be the largest 
of three obstetrical operating rooms in the new hospital 
and it will help mothers deliver their babies in a safe and 
supportive environment. It features permanent structures 
for delivering twins, and triplets can also be 
accommodated.

Courtesy of HSC Focus, January 2018

✦The Alumni Bell   
The Alumni Bell is an important part of 
our Alumni history and a tribute to all of 
the Presidents of the WGH/HSC Nursing 
Alumni. This beautiful brass bell became 
a part of the Alumni shortly after the 50th 

anniversary/ Golden Jubilee celebration 
of our Nursing Alumni. The names and 
dates of all Alumni Presidents were listed 
on the bell until there was no more space 
available. The list was then continued by 
attaching plaques to the base as needed; 
this ensures that all Alumni Presidents 
are recognized - from 1904 to the 
present. In addition, a large WGH monogram crest graces the top 
of the bell. Since 1957, the Bell has been traditionally rung by the 
Alumni  President to very effectively call the Annual General 
Meeting to order. The Alumni Bell is stored in the WGH / HSC 
Archives Museum – and loaned to the Alumni president each year 
for the AGM.

✦Ann Callaghan Thomas (1958) was honoured in the Manitoba 
Legislative Assembly on May 29, 2018 by 
Nahanni Fontaine, MLA from St John’s Ward. 
Ms Fontaine recognized Ann’s incredible life 
journey as a residential school survivor who went 
on to graduate from the WGH School of Nursing 
in 1958 as one of the first indigenous Registered 
Nurses in Manitoba. Ann is very deserving of this 
honour because of her life-long dedication to 

healing, wellness and learning – and her mentorship of young 
Aboriginal individuals, through her motto “if I can do it so can 
you!”

✦2018 Class Rep Gathering
The annual Class Rep Gathering was held Saturday, October 
20th, 2018 at the Gloria Dei Lutheran Church in Charleswood. 
Thirty- six Class Reps, Alumni members and Alumni Executive 
attended this enjoyable meeting. Everyone participated in lively 
discussions and a journey down memory lane!
The 2019 Class Rep Meeting will be held on Saturday Oct 19th

from 2 to 4 PM at the Gloria Dei Lutheran Church,                                       
637 Buckingham Road, Winnipeg.
All Class Reps. please mark your calendars!

✦HSC Archives/Museum has a website.
Try it! http://www.hsc.mb.ca/HSCArchives.html
To discover a catalogue of records for Nursing and other 
collections on line, click on https://main.lib.umanitoba.ca/ then 
click on Repositories,  then click on Medical, and then click on 
Health Sciences Centre Archives/Museum.

✦ Farewell to our Victoria Chapter                                                      
The Victoria Chapter of the Nurses' Alumni Association was 
established in 1946.  Throughout their history they have had 60-70 
graduates on their roster, (the majority of the members from the 
Victoria area but as many as 12-18 from points north of Victoria). 
Their Chapter has traditionally met four times a year for luncheon, 
with an annual meeting taking place at the spring meeting. On 
average 20 members attended meetings.  In recent years the 
Victoria members have travelled to Parksville to allow those 
graduates living up island to participate more fully in Alumni/ 
Chapter news and activities. Over the past several years the 
Victoria Chapter has made an annual donation to Archives/
Museum Collection Endowed Fund with the HSCF. In 2017 the 
Victoria Chapter was forced to disband as their membership was 
declining and aging Alumni were dealing with health issues. They 
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donated their accumulated membership fees to a local charity and 
sent their archival materials to Winnipeg to be added to our long 
and rich history.  
Congratulations and best wishes to all those graduates in Victoria 
and up island who made this Chapter a thriving organization for 
70 plus years. 
Submitted by Carol Galbraith, Chapter Correspondent

✦The Alumni Association Gratefully Acknowledges Donations 
made in 2017-2018 to the:

1. Archives/Museum Collection Endowment Fund with HSCF
(to support the Archives/ Museum  in perpetuity)      

Thank you to the following donors who made donations 
between April 1, 2017 and March 31, 2018. We apologize if we 
have missed anyone or a Class donation. Your support for the 
Archives/ Museum is most appreciated. Your support has grown 
the Fund so that it is now able to provide substantial annual 
grants for special projects within the Archives/Museum such as 
the ICU and WW I Nursing Sisters WordPress on line exhibits. 
www.HSCArchives.com . Thank you again.                                 
Class Donations: 1962 B  In Memory of Patricia (Harris)Banks

          1972 B                                                                   
Individual Donations: Donors via HSC & HSCF “Charity at 
Work”; Florence Lepp; Linda Blixhavn ’67; Cheryl McKitrick; 
Allan Peden for Class 1952; Shelley Ringland; Sheila Nikkel; F. J. 
Cook; Donna L. Fisher; Eleanor Cramp ‘61; Audrey A. Hawkins; 
Margaret Holt; John G. Wade; Valerie Anderson ‘62B; Janice 
Kinch; Nicholas Burns; Margaret Steele; Shirley M. Stow; Chris 
Engel; D. A. Crossin 1957; Valerie Horkey 1972B; Barbara 
Waldie 1962; Paula Fuller 1967; Patricia J. Ralston 1957; Katrin 
Marits; Lorraine McCulloch In Memory of Marjorie Moxham (nee 
Cawood) Class of 1947B; E. J. Smith; P. J. Yellowlees 
Celebration of 60th year since graduation; Carol M. Galbraith 
1967; Karen D. Carrillo; Helen Lawrynuik 1957; Pat Banks; 
Evelyn Fowlks In Memory of Ann Fraser Mutch; Patricia Guyda; 
Joyce M. Hay; Aubrey K. Liddiard; David Negus & Debra 
Vanance; Frances E. MacLeod ; Estate of Delores Eleanor 
Gembey ; Shirley Broostad In Honour of Class 52A 65th year; 
Pamela A. Poulter Friesen ICU 50th Year; Sharon Mintz Class 
1962B; Greg Wagner In Honour of Marilyn V. Wagner (nee Starr); 
Phyllis Fitzpatrick; Fraser Barnett; Eloise A. Welch; Margaret 
Agnew; V. G. Brown; Eileen P.  Govan; Jennifer Bulkan; 
Marguerite E. Dyke; Judith McLeod; Marilyn McMullan; Wilda 
E. Smith; Elaine J. Stitt; Linda-Faye Chapman; Sally A. Thomas; 
M. J. Dalglie; Nurses' Alumni WGH/HSC Jubilee Memorial Fund; 
Joan W. Honer; A Family Member In Memory of Mary E. Ullberg; 
Marguerite Gulde; WGH Nursing Class of 1958.
2. Viola Leadlay Nursing Education Endowed Fund                 
This Fund, managed by the Health Sciences Centre Foundation, 
supports Nursing Education through continuing education awards 
from the Nurses Alumni Association of the WGH/HSC Education 
Committee and through nursing education at the HSC managed by 
the Director of Clinical Education.
Thank you  to the following donors: 
Class of 1967, in memory of our deceased classmates
Individual Donations: Donors  who donated through the “HSC & 
HSCF Your Charity at Work”
3. General Fund
This fund uses monies for Association work such as website, 
meetings, this newsletter and Homecoming planning.
Thank you to the following donors:
Dianne Crossin; D.Q. McCaw; Sheila Lee
3. Jubilee Memorial Fund
This fund supports the annual Jubilee Memorial Lecture and the 
HSC Archives/Museum.
Thank you to the following donors:
Class of 1958A, Class of 1959A and Class of 1960B in memory of 
deceased classmates; Edith AT Brooks Foundation.

✦Cookies in memory of Joyce Ewashko, class of 58B 
Joyce, the long standing friendship 
convener on the Alumni Executive,  
passed away suddenly on July 17, 2016. 
For many class representatives, not seeing 
her there at a class rep. meeting to greet 
all of us by name, made it feel like we 
were not in the right place. She knew so 
many Alumni members! In her memory and for her class’s 60th 
Homecoming celebration in May, Joyce’s daughters made these 
“nurses’ cap” cookies.

                         Archives/Museum Update                                                   
      HSC Archives/Museum Email:hscarchives@hsc.mb.ca 
                            Phone # 204-787-1170

The work of the HSC Archives/Museum includes standard 
archival work, answering reference questions, outreach 
activities and grant writing initiatives. In the past fiscal year, 
we received 52 acquisitions and answered 55 reference 
questions. Outreach initiatives included 13 articles for HSC 
Focus, and a continuation of the “Heritage Window” exhibits. 
The large exhibit this year was recognition of the 50th 

anniversary of the Renal Program.
We applied for and received a grant from the Federal Young 
Canada Works Summer student program. We were also 
awarded a Provincial Heritage Grant to document the graduates 
of Winnipeg General Hospital who served as Nursing Sisters 
during World War One. With matching funds from the WGH/
HSC Archives/Museum Collection Endowment Fund, an online 
exhibit documenting each of these graduates was created. 
Access to this exhibit is through both the Alumni website and 
the HSC Archives webpage.
Thanks to the continued generosity of the Alumni through the 
Endowment Fund, research into the history of the Women’s 
Hospital and women’s health in Manitoba is underway, in 
preparation for the move to the new Women’s Hospital.
                                                         Emma Prescott, Archivist

Your Association Needs Your Support
✦Volunteer Time
Volunteers are always welcome to serve on our Executive. Each 
position is a 2 year term with 4 meetings a year. Help keep our 
Assoc. and Homecomings alive. Contact the Association now.
No Time? Donate money to help the Association
There are many options for individual, class and family 
donations to honour alumni members and/or special 
occasions. As membership fee income declines, the 
Association’s General Fund and the Jubilee Memorial Fund 
both need assistance.
✦The General Fund uses monies for Association work – the 
website, meetings, the newsletter, to keep in touch with the 
chapters and to plan ahead for the Homecoming. To  make a 
donation to the General Fund please write a cheque to the 
Nurses’ Alumni Association of the WGH/HSC, note the 
donation is for the general fund and send it to the Treasurer, 
Nurses Alumni Assoc. WGH/HSC NA 138- 700 McDermot 
Avenue, Wpg., MB R3E 0T2 ( perhaps renew your annual 
membership at the same time!).You will receive a receipt and 
our thanks.

✦The Jubilee Memorial Fund BN # 890598964RR0001 was 
   established so alumni members and others could honour alumni 
   and/or celebrate special class events and reunions. It is a 
   registered charitable fund with Canada Revenue. It supports 
   both the annual Jubilee Memorial Lecture at the Homecoming 
   and the HSC Archives/Museum. Monies not required for the 
   Lecture are transferred to the Archives/Museum Collection 
   Endowment Fund managed by the HSC Foundation.                                                    
   To make a donation to the Jubilee Memorial write a 
   cheque to The Jubilee Memorial Fund and send to the Jubilee 
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Memorial Fund, Nurses Alumni Assoc. WGH/HSC, NA138
700 McDermot Ave, WPG., MB R3E 0T2. You will receive a 
Revenue Canada Charitable receipt. Your donation and “In 
Memory of” will be written in the Jubilee Memorial book held in 
the HSC Archives/Museum. An acknowledgment letter will be 
sent to the family of your deceased classmate/friend if you include 
the family’s name and address.
✦The Archives/Museum Collection Endowment Fund, with a 
balance of over $300,000.00, is now generating annual grant 
monies for the Archives/Museum. The Fund still needs to grow to 
meet our goal of sustaining the archives/ museum in perpetuity. 
However, we do need to focus on supporting our General and 
Jubilee Memorial Funds. Should you wish to support the 
Archives/Museum Endowed Fund make your cheque out to the 
HSC Foundation and note on it “For Archives/Museum Endowed 
Fund”. Send directly to the HSC Foundation, PW 112-700 
William Ave., WPG R3E 0Z3. You will receive a charitable 
receipt from the HSCF and our thanks. If you wish to consider 
planned giving for this Fund, monthly or in your Estate, please 
contact the HSCF at 204-515-5612.

✦ Congratulations to Donna Meder (1961B),                                      
    New Alumni Honorary Life Member! 
Donna, a long standing volunteer on the Alumni Executive, will 
be officially inducted and recognized at Homecoming 2019.

                            Homecoming 2018
Another successful Homecoming was held in 2018.
Groups continue to enjoy arranged tours of the Archives/ 
Museum. The HSC Virtual Tour, presented again by HSC Chief 
Nursing Officer, Kathy Doerksen (Class 1982) and 3 HSC nurse 
managers, gave us up to date information on innovative programs 
at HSC.

                    The 2018 Jubilee Memorial Lecture
                  From Caps and Capes to Computers:
                    Nursing is a Career of Possibilities
as presented by Brenda Laurie-Shaw, Class of 1973, covered her 

varied nursing career experiences during the SARS 
epidemic and in telehealth and other areas of nursing 
informatics. Brenda highlighted nurse leaders that 
significantly affected her career and she ended with a 
list of what areas in nursing and what places in the 
world her class mates had worked. An impressive 
list!

The 2018 Homecoming Luncheon and Dinner at CanadInns 
Polo Park were excellent thanks to the detailed attention given by 
the Homecoming Committee and Linda Pastetnik 1972B. The 
luncheon had an excellent turnout with 133 tickets sold. For the 
dinner, 286  alumni and guests bought tickets. As done in the past, 
the 2018 Jubilee Class was piped in by our Honorary Member, 
George Morrison.

WGH Class 58B “60th Reunion”

1958 B's “60th” Winnipeg General Hospital reunion was 
planned around the annual general meeting and homecoming 
dinner of the WGH/HSC Alumni Association. We were a class 
of 64 graduates of which 17 have passed away, and 3 have 
been lost through the years, leaving 44 out of which 25 made 
it to this year’s reunion. 
Thursday, after the general meeting, lunch was a noisy time as 
we had our first opportunity to start our celebrations. At an age 
of approximately 80 years young we were pleased to be able to 
be there. Pat Cross (McManus) arrived at the luncheon directly 
from the airport, with her family who travelled with her. Pat 
lives in Florida, but still has a mother residing in Winnipeg!
Thanks to our classmate Margaret Cuddy (McCrady) who 
helped in the planning of our next two events: first - Thursday 
evening we met at Ralph Connor House at 54 Westgate at 6 PM 
for a chef planned wonderful dinner and visiting; second - 
Friday at 10 AM we had a guided tour of the Canadian 
Museum of Human Rights. Some of the ladies stayed for lunch 
at the Era Bistro.
Friday evening was the Homecoming dinner. It is a very special 
time, especially for our class this year. The visual displays on 
the walls showed pictures of our time as student nurses. When 
the 1958B year was announced, some very special classmates 
were honored:
Joyce Ewashko (Balacko) who passed away in 2016, was 
honored for her enthusiasm and work for the Alumni. At this 
time, Joyce's family honoured their mother by giving each of 
the attending classmates a memory 58B cookie in the shape of 
a nurse's cap.
Ann Thomas Callahan was honored in June 2006 when the 
new Critical Care Building was named after her, for her 
unflagging commitment to health care, community, and 
continuous learning. Darlene Foster was honored as 50 years 
ago, she was one of the primary nurses involved in the 
development of the ICU at the HSC and she was also involved 
in developing the ICU course which still stands today.
And, Marlene Herman (Osborn) became an Honourary 
Alumni President for 2018 - 2019. Marlene was nominated by 
one of her classmates. She has been our class rep. for 
approximately the last 40 years, keeping us connected every 
year, letting us know about our classmates, good or not so good 
news, changes of addresses, births and deaths, and keeps 
continuous accounts of the "slush fund” for cards, flowers and 
donations. 
There were 10 of us that met at the "Forks" Saturday for a 2 
hour "Trolley City Tour" (over 85 sites) followed by lunch at 
the Beachcomber restaurant on the outside patio by the river.
Our reunion was planned well. Time was short, and our age 
meant not all could participate in everything, but what they 
could attend they all seemed to have enjoyed. It is always great 
to see, listen, and share. God bless until 2023.
Submitted by Cecile Ritchie (van Malsen)
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Class of 43
Agnes Comack

 & 
Ellen Rawlings

Class of 48              
Florence Barefoot         

&
Betty Daniels



                         
Class of 63 Celebrates 55 years

May 24- 26th , 2018 were three packed days of fun and fellowship 
as 44 nurses from classes 63 A and 63 B came from BC to Nova 
Scotia, California to Texas to celebrate their shared nursing 
experiences as students at WGH. Immediately we were 18 years 
young again laughing, sharing stories, singing along with Marjorie 
and the accordion and Jocelyn and her hurdy gurdy. It was non 
stop good fun.
After the Alumni luncheon, we booked time at the WGH School of 
Nursing Archives where there was a special display of nursing in 
the 60’s that warmed our hearts. We stayed at the Fort Garry Hotel. 
There, with the wine flowing that night, the stories, music, song, 
dance and laughter filled our hearts to overflowing.
Being at the Fort Garry was like being in residence all over again. 
Fort Garry breakfasts are the best. That started us off for our walk 
along the waterfront to the Scottish beginning of Winnipeg at Fort 
Douglas and then the impressive guided tour of the Canadian 
Human Rights Museum. Lunch and a cold beer in the warm 
sunshine at the Forks gave us just enough time for a quick siesta 
before the wine and cheese and limousine ride to the Alumni 
Homecoming dinner to connect with all the other classes. To the 
tune of Moon River, we all stood up and sang our class song,
accompanied by Jocelyn on her hurdy gurdy.
Saturday morning welcomed us with a guided tour by limousine 
that championed the great city of Winnipeg and delivered us to the 
door of the Terrace Room at the Park Cafe in Assiniboine Park for 
our Remembering and Farewell Luncheon. It too was a first class 
event with our great Manitoba foods, our shared memories of 
classmates who have passed on and most of all our enduring 
friendships over the 55 years as class mates of WGH Class 63.
Once again we had been reunited and reenergized with fellow 
classmates. We look forward to good health and being able to 
return for the next one in 2023.
Submitted by Sonja Lundstrom

 63B:Inge G, Pat D, Marge K,, 
 Joc W., Barb Mc.,Dorothy Ann, 
 Marg Z, Marlene H, Joan T.,  
 Elaine S., Marilyn C., Sonja A., 
Connie B., Val W., Carol S., 
Louise H.,  Lynda L., Linda F.? 
 Barb B., Front:Pat B.,Elaine M. 
Lillian O., Evelyn L., Thema H. 
Marg F., Glenna, Sheila S.,  
Glenda P

Class of 68, Jubilee Class

May of 2018 was a remarkable Jubilee celebration for the 
class of 1968, one of the largest classes at the WGH and their 
grad ceremony was the first event at the brand new Centennial 
Concert Hall.
There were 50 classmates at the reunion and a fabulous time was
had by all!
Festivities began with a dinner at Fort Gibraltor which was a 
wonderful venue to start things off. There was a great reliving of 
memories of our 3 years in residence and the 50 years since.
Thanks to one of our classmates, we had an amazing 
memorabilia table with all our books, class schedules, ward 
rotations, etc. It was a wonderful trip down memory lane! 
There was a lovely tribute to the 13 classmates we have lost, 
and a binder of bios that many classmates shared of their 50 
years since graduation.
On Friday afternoon a group of classmates were guests of 
the Lieutenant Governor for a Tea and Tour of Government 
house hosted by the Honorable Janice Filmon. It was a very 
enjoyable afternoon.
Friday evening was the reunion highlight. As the honoured 
Jubilee guests, we were piped in to dinner. It was a very special 
and emotional experience and one we won't soon forget!
A farewell luncheon was held on Saturday, a last chance to 
reminisce and promise to keep in touch.
It was a wonderful reunion and made us remember the 
importance of keeping in touch with those that were a big part 
of our lives for 3 years. We look forward to doing it again in 5 
years!
Submitted by Marian Ulyatt and Joyce Feist
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                    63A 
Liz Guild, Willa Yates, Helen 
Miller, Linda Wiebe, Ann 
Meighen, Lorraine Armstrong, 
Gail Crawford, Ev Isaac, Kathy 
Hurren, Lois Rogers, Cathy 
Wilkinson, Thelma Fryer.

Back row: Joc Wilson, Glenna Mills, 
Elaine Shewfelt, Joan Taylor, Elaine 
Millen
Front row: Marge Floyd, Lynda 
Lindsay, Sonja Lundstrom,               
Pat Dyer, Glenda Paul



Homecoming 2018, Class of 73 
May 24 and 25, 2018, saw our class of 73 celebrating our 45th 
reunion.
We were very fortunate to have our classmate, Brenda Laurie-
Shaw, selected to speak at the Jubilee Memorial Lecture. 33 of 
our classmates were in attendance to hear her speak and attend the 
luncheon. It was here that our reconnection began.
Following the luncheon, 10 of us ventured over to the Isabel. M. 
Stewart building and toured our world renowned Archives. For 
some of us it was the first time to visit. A quick sneak up to see 
our old rooms brought a touch of nostalgia.
Thursday evening found 63 of us gathered at the Legion on 
Henderson Hwy, for an evening of food, drink and friendship. Not 
really a kitchenette party, but pretty close. It is truly amazing how 
every 5 years, once everyone is together, it is like we never left 
each other. Many stories and pictures of the old days and the new 
ones of grandchildren and retirement were shared throughout the 
evening.
With enough food to feed the legion, which we did by the way, we 
closed up after midnight. A beautiful cake, adorned with our cap, 
red roses and pin, was provided by Glenda DeGrave (Cook). 
Thank you to Gail White (Tucker), for arranging the venue.
Not wanting a “too early” start on Friday, 23 of us met after lunch 
at the Museum of Human Rights for a 90 minute tour. For some, it 
was a first visit and for others it was another memorable tour.
This was a real highlight for us all.
Sixty four of us gathered for the Homecoming dinner. We had 
classmates from as far away as Windsor, CO, USA (Lenore Olson 
Hagglund), Yellowknife, NT (Myrna Matheson), and many more 
from across Canada. True to ourselves, we sang “We are the 
General Girls” at roll call, were the noisiest class, and once again, 
closed the ballroom down after midnight. Ruth Byquist attended 
with her mom from the class of 1945.
We are well aware that there will be changes past the 2022 
Homecoming, but it is our hope that the Alumni continues to 
thrive so we too can be piped into the hall as many before us have. 
Regardless of where the event is held, I encourage my classmates 
and all others to continue to support our WGH/HSC Alumni.
Thank you to Glenda DeGrave for all her support and assistance 
with our reunions over the years.
Submitted by Jan Westmacott (Welligan)

                                      

The Nurses’ Alumni Association extends its condolences to the 
family and friends of the following Alumni                                

Deaths reported Oct. 1, 2017 to Jan. 11, 2019
   1937	 	  Hibbert , Dorothy 
   1940 	 	 Elliott (Boulton), Helen Mary 
   1943 	 	 Guthrie, Frances (Lockhart) 
   1943	 	 MacKinnon, Mary (Eichel) 
   1943 	 	 Collins, Iva (Marner) 
   1945 	 	 Kuby, Joyce (Shaw) 
   1946 	 	 Montgomery, Beatrice (Norquay) 
   1948A 	 McLean, Gladys (Robison) 
   1948 	 	 Mackie, Joyce (Gillander) 

 1949A               McLeod, Marjorie (Shaw)                                         
 1950B  Sutton, Hazel (Brander)                                          
 1950B  Friesen, Marguerite (Wooster)
 1951  Lund, Winnifred, (Borton)
 1951                  Dheere, Joyce (Johnson)
 1952                  Carvell, Mary (Sladek)                                          
 1952B               McIvor, Margaret (Broadfoot)                            
 1953  Kirkpatrick, Leona (Hodgson)
 1953  Allen, Susan (Clifford)
 1953A  McMorland, Barbara (Small)
 1954B  Horton, Sandy (MacNamara)
 1954B  Welsh, Gewendoline (Pringle)
 1954B  McDiarmid, Lynn (Honeyman)
 1954B  Salstrom-Moser, June (Rosnoski)                 
 1954B               Lowe, Caroline (McDonald)
 1955A               Hansen, Eva ( Duxbury)
 1957A  Arnason, Donna Mae (Einarson)
 1957B  Johnson, Lorna ( Craig)
 1957B  Klein, Elizabeth Ann ( McKenzie)
 1957B  Thom, Carol (Rossington) 
 1957B               Hodgson, Marianne (Curlette)                                    
 1957B               Alexander, Ann (Carroll )                                     
 1957B               Deally, Patricia( Griffith)                                                   
 1957B               Johnson, Lorna ( Craig)                              
 1959A               Ullberg,Mary ( Bissett)
 1959                 Bergman, Hildy (Neufeld)                               
 1959                 Dumontet, Elizabeth (Dahlgren) 
 1960                 Filuk, Barbara ( Holland)                                              
 1961B               Klassen, Margaret (Rankin)
 1962B               Banks, Pat (Harris)
 1964                 DelGrande, Dianne (Baxter)
 1964                 Leckie, Maureen
 1966               Brandon, Ruth
 1966                 Lowes, Audrey (Lipinske)             
 1967               Lutz, Betty (Grainger)                                                     
 1967               Mendella, Lynda (Joyce)
 1968               Lemaire, Dianne (Shmyr)
 1971               Berg, Cathy (Menzies)
 1972               McLeod, Barbara
 1972               Wersch, Kenneth
 1972                 Schofield, Kathleen
 1972B               MacPhail, Cheri (Wingate)
 1973                 Haggarty, Gayle                                                                          
 1976                 Shand, Carol (Chapman)
 1976                 Bernard, Kim (Riechert)                                          
 1983                 Helman, Wanda

Submitted by Gail Hazlitt, Membership Convener
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Class of 73: Denise 
Campbell, Janet Gray, 
Sharon Edmundson, 
Pat Baska, Brenda 
Provost, Karen 
Erickson, Colleen 
Weppler, Ruth Byquist

Class of 73: Maureen Stewart, Donna Ottenson, Marnie 
Beninger, Joan Bray, Verla Fortier, Allie Lehmann, Denise 
Brown, Lorraine Deydey, Glenda DeGrave

In Memorium 2017-2019



2018 AGM Reports                                                             
Note: All reports have been edited. Full reports are available in  

         the Archives and upon request.

  AGM 2018 President’s Remarks
My first year as President of our Alumni has been a time of 
intense learning and I thank the amazing Executive team for 
sharing their wisdom with me. With declining membership, there 
is concern for the future of our alumni organization.  However, the 
Executive remains steadfast in their commitment to this 
organization and ensuring membership interests are preserved. 
Communication among members is an Alumni priority. I sincerely 
thank all the Class Reps for their role in keeping their classmates 
up-to-date, our Newsletter Convener for publishing our 
Newsletter and our Webmaster for maintaining the Alumni 
Website. These forums keep members informed!
I have met many incredible nurses in my first year as Alumni 
President - all bonded together by their identity as a nursing 
graduate of the Winnipeg General Hospital or Health Sciences 
Centre School of Nursing. Meeting these alumni has truly been 
the highlight for me – and I look forward to my next year as your 
President. 
Submitted by Kathy Hamelin, President

Jubilee Memorial Fund
The current Jubilee Memorial Fund Balance as of May 2018 is 
$3071.67. In 2010 the Executive moved to retain 3 years lecture 
costs at all times in the Fund. Excess monies are moved to the 
Archives/Museum Collection Endowment Fund. This also meets 
the spending requirement for this CRA charitable account.
The Alumni Association Executive wish to thank all those who 
donated to this Fund over the past year(s) – to remember 
classmates and special events and to support both the annual 
lecture and the archives.

Education Committee Report 
The Education Committee met twice during the 2017-2018 year, 
to review Jane A. Malcolm (JAM) applications yearly and Viola 
Leadlay (VL) applications twice yearly.                                    
JAM funds continue to be managed by the Winnipeg Foundation. 
In the last fiscal year, $36,806 was awarded to 1 Baccalaureate 
applicant, 1 Doctoral applicant, 2 Masters applicants and 1 RN 
Refresher program applicant. Recipients include Solita Crispin 
(1989), Shelley Andre (1986), Maria Almeida (1992), Monica 
Woods (1983) and Kristin Valari (1993).                                                                      
The VL Continuing Education Fund continues to be managed by 
the Health Sciences Centre Foundation. In the past fiscal year, 
$3803 was awarded from this fund. Recipients include Julie 
Halipchuck (1997), Debbie Miller (1993), Tanya Welch (1995), 
Monica Woods (1983) and Shelley Andre (1986).                                                              
The Education Committee receives many cards of appreciation 
from recipients of both the JAM and VL bursaries.                                                                                  
The values of the awards for the JAM Fund remain unchanged 
from last year: Baccalaureate Degree - up to $12,000; Master’s 
Degree - up to $20,000, Doctoral degree - up to $25,000. The 
spending rate for the JAM Fund increased to 4.8% for 2018; as of 
January 31, 2018, the market value for the JAM fund was 
$861,830.70.                                                                                                   
As of March 31, 2018, $163,680.92 is in the VL Fund at the HSC 
Foundation. A year-end report from the HSCF will be forwarded 
to the alumni.                                                                                               
The availability of Alumni educational funds has been 
communicated in the Alumni Journal, HSC Nursing Newsletter, 
HSC Nursing Website, the Manitoba RN Journal, the ARNM 
website, the Class Rep letter and the Alumni’s AGM.                                                                         
The terms of reference for the Education Committee were revised 

March 2017. Application forms and accompanying policies were 
reviewed and revised February 2018.                                                      
All Education Committee members will remain on the committee 
for the coming year.                                                                 
Submitted by Marilyn Muir RN BN CNeph (C), 1991

Treasurer`s Report
As of December 31, 2017, assets totaled $61,867, total revenue 
was $26,797, total expenses were $22,599, and total GIC’s were 
$28,374. Revenue from memberships was $1225. General 
donations totaled $870. 
We are dependent upon members to pay their annual dues and on 
donations from Alumni. As we age and have more Life Members 
we have less income. Memberships and donations are essential to 
our survival.
Submitted by Kate Tate, Treasurer

        Archives/Museum Collection                                   
      Endowment Convener’s Fund                                                                                              
The Alumni Executive and Fund Committee thank all our alumni 
members who have so generously supported the Endowment 
Fund. Every effort has been made to personally thank each donor 
as identified by the HSCF. Thank you all.                                                                            
The Foundation’s fiscal year end is March 31st. The Fund balance 
as of March 31, 2018 was $374,596.99 (this is a draft pending 
finalization of the HSC Foundation financial statements in June 
2018.) Total deposits to the Endowed Fund 2017 to 2018 - 
$8,019.29 + D. Gembey estate $25,000. To date there has been 
$180,000.00 deposited to the Fund from the D. Gembey (Class 
1951) Estate.                                                                                         
Grants from the Fund to the Archives/Museum:                        
> 2016 First Grant $5000.00 provided support for project to 
celebrate the 50th Anniversary of HSC Adult ICU opening. 
Matching monies were secured by the HSC archivist. Oral 
histories, panel displays, an online exhibit and social event were 
done/held. All can access the project’s work via the HSC website 
https://hscarchives.com. Darlene Foster, Class of 58, who was 
instrumental in the design of the ICU, was a key speaker at the 
social event.                                                                                         
> 2017 $10,000.00 Grant supported two projects:                               
(a) $5,500.00 for the “Remembering the WW I Nursing Sisters 
who were graduates of Winnipeg General Hospital and Children's 
Hospital Schools of Nursing. “ Over 140 nurses from our two 
Schools of Nursing served in WWI.  An online exhibit was 
created. Access the site at: https://hscarchives.com/nursing-sisters-
home/ (b) $4,500.00 towards the “Women’s Hospital Legacy 
Display”. Grant monies will be used for the initial historical 
research which begins May 14, 2018.                                                  
> 2018 estimated Grant amount $10,000.00. A project must yet be 
determined collaboratively by the Alumni Association and the 
HSC Archives/Museum  Conveners continue to attend the HSC 
Heritage Committee meetings.                                                                                
Submitted by Margot Christie & Donna Meder: Endowed Fund 
Conveners, May 3, 2018 

                          Newsletter Committee Report                              
With major changes in distribution, the 2017-2018 Newsletter was 
produced at a cost of $155 compared to $935 last year.  Sixty-
seven (67) Class Reps were emailed copies of the Newsletter to 
distribute to their classmates. Ten (10) Class Reps without email 
addresses were mailed 5 copies to share/distribute to Classmates. 
Two classes were individually mailed copies because their class 
reps. were unable to do so.                                                                     
The newsletter was posted on the web site in January 2018 and 
continues to be available at:                                                                 
https://wghhscnursingalumni.weebly.com/newsletter.html    I 
would like to thank all the contributors to the newsletter, the 
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Alumni Executive, Gail Hazlitt for her help with the mail out and 
Karen Ashbury, HSC Archivist for her ready assistance.                                                                            
Submitted by Cheryl Chesney, 1972, Newsletter Convener

                      Website/Email Report                                                   
Emails: wghhsc.nursingalumni@gmail.com                            
Twenty-nine (29) emails were answered and issues were 
addressed May 2017 to May 2018.                                                                                     
Website, wghhscnursingalumni.com , was updated on a regular 
basis. Updates included information related to past and upcoming 
events as well as work related to the transition to the new website.                                                  
Submitted by Karen Rodgers (1990) Webmaster

                Chapter Correspondent's Report
Over the past year, communication with Chapters included 
minutes of Executive Meetings, the Class Rep Meeting and 
notices of Homecoming events.  Talking with each Chapter 
President helped to understand membership, activities, and 
challenges for all chapters.  Assistance was offered if indicated. 
The Victoria Chapter (President Anne Kennedy) meets 3-4 times 
a year but is struggling with declining numbers. Last 
year the Chapter forwarded their materials to the Archives / 
Museum to document their history as a Chapter of the WGH/HSC 
Nursing Alumni; these materials will be retained in our Archives 
to add to our rich history as a nursing organization.  
Okanagan Chapter (President Sharon O'Shaughnessy) is doing 
well. They meet twice a year with an educational component.  
Although 15 members attend each meeting, 40 people are 
registered with the Chapter. 
Edmonton Chapter (President Darlene Smith) meets once a year 
for lunch. Some of the graduates from the 1940’s who founded the 
Chapter are frail and not able to attend meetings; the Chapter 
provides support and friendship to these members. Darlene will be 
in Winnipeg celebrating her 50th reunion in 2018.
Calgary Chapter (President Danielle Swerhone)
The Calgary Chapter was less active in the past year due to family 
illness and loss. They have 27-30 alumni on average attending 
meetings.  
Submitted by Carol Galbraith, Chapter Correspondent

                       Friendship Convenor Report                                  
After assuming this position in June 2017, I asked Class Reps and 
Executive to forward happenings in the membership to my 
attention. This year, our Executive agreed that it is acceptable to 
express condolences on online Memory Pages if offered on the 
obituary site. This is very personal and easy to accomplish. Since 
June, I have sent 2 sympathy cards, 7 Thinking of You cards, 2 
Birthday Cards, 1 Congratulatory Card, 1 Christmas Card , and 5 
on line condolences to Memory Pages. I also made one visit to an 
alumni member at Deer Lodge Centre. I received a note from a 
family member saying her mother ‘was touched to know her well 
being was of concern to the Alumni.”                                   
Submitted by Marian Ulyatt, Friendship Convener

                  Membership Report - January, 2019                                                                                
As of January 11, 2019, the following information is recorded in 
the WGH/HSC Nursing Alumni Database:                                                         
Life Members: A total of 1812  Annual Members:  12               
Honorary Life Members (10):  Gwen Fletcher, Patricia Edward, 
Anne Crossin, Agnes Comack, Betty Mae Daniels, Margaret 
Steele, Bernice Gildner, Marnie Karlberg, Linda Pastetnik, Donna 
Meder                                                                                     
Honorary Members (17): Genevieve Swerhone, Carol Hogue, 
Diane Smaluk, Jeannette Rewucki, Helga Bryant, Tom 
McCormack, Susan Van DeVelde-Coke, Joan Jenkins, Christian 
Press, John Horne, Edith Svanhill, Valerie Buschau, Diane 
Haglund;  Rilla Edwards, Emma Prescott, George Morrison,        
HSC Printing Department                                                                

    Honorary Presidents: Dorothy Dunham 2017-2019;                            
                          Marlene  Herman 2018-2020                                                                                              
 Submitted by Gail Hazlitt, Membership Convener

Are You Eligible for a Continuing Education Bursary? 
The Winnipeg General Hospital and Health Sciences Centre 
Nursing Alumni supports the ongoing education of active 
Alumni members through two funds – The Jane A. Malcolm 
Bursary Fund and the Viola Leadlay Continuing Education 
Fund.
Paid annual or life members of the Alumni are eligible for 
funding assistance.
The Jane A. Malcolm Bursary Fund can provide funds if you are 
studying for a degree, diploma or certificate.
The Viola Leadlay Continuing Education Fund can provide
funds for workshops, seminars and conferences.
Funds are distributed based on the number of applicants and 
amount of funds available each year.
Application Forms for either fund may be obtained by:
• Writing: The Convener, Education Committee,  Nurses’ 

Alumni Association of the WGH & HSC c/o NA 138-700 
McDermot  Ave. Winnipeg Manitoba R3E 0T2 

or
• Email: HSC website: www.hsc.mb.ca/nursing and click on 

“Options for Funding”
Alumni website: http://wghhscnursingalumni.com
Deadline dates for application are: September 30 for Jane A. 
Malcolm Bursary and March 31st & September 30th for Viola 
Leadlay Continuing Education. 

                        Our Alumni is 115 years old this year!                      
This year we celebrate the 115th anniversary of our Alumni and 
our accomplishments over that time!                                                     
✦ The first work of the Alumni in 1904 was to draw up a 
Directory of Nurses to ensure that “a nurse” had successfully 
completed a recognized nursing program of studies. These early 
initiatives to protect the public evolved into the Manitoba 
Association of Registered Nurses (currently the College of 
Registered Nurses of Manitoba) - with Manitoba leading the way 
for these Directories across Canada.                                                                                                       
✦ Through the years, our Alumni raised monies to sustain them-
selves through membership fees, donations, and the annual Fund 
Raising Tea. Then in May 1968, Jane  A. Malcolm (1919) left 
the Alumni a large bequest to provide financial assistance for 
students. The principal was transferred to the Winnipeg 
Foundation and became the Jane A. Malcolm Bursary Fund. 
Evelyn R (Roberts) Laughton (1933) added her bequest to it in 
1997. In the years since, grants from this Fund have supported 
many of our alumni to further their nursing education. The Viola 
Leadlay Nursing Education Endowed Fund, begun with a 
bequest from Viola Leadlay in 1983 and, now managed by HSC 
Foundation, similarly provides grants to support ongoing 
education for both HSC nurses and Alumni. What foresight these 
nurses had!                                                                                                              
✦ The Homecoming Dinner became an annual event in 1910. 
This yearly occasion is an extraordinary gathering which brings 
classmates together and celebrates special reunion classes each 
year. The Jubilee Memorial Fund, established in 1979, continues 
to support an annual health related lecture during Homecoming.  
✦ In 1907, the Alumni Association began publishing the Alumni 
Journal, to maintain communication and cohesiveness among 
members. In 2012, this method of communication was changed 
to an Alumni Website and an annual Newsletter; both continue to 
inform members of Alumni happenings!                                                                                 
✦ The Archives/Museum began in the 1900’s when volunteers 
retained materials and described events that would become 
historically significant. It has grown into one of the major 
archival holdings in Winnipeg and beyond. Documents, 
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photographs and artifacts are currently a treasure trove for 
researchers, scholars, film makers, current and former students 
and others. In 1988, the Administration of HSC requested that 
the Alumni become responsible for the historical archives of the 
entire complex. And in 2008, our Association entered into a 
formal agreement with the Health Sciences Centre Foundation 
(HSCF) to establish the Archives/Museum Collection 
Endowment Fund whose goals are to provide monies for the 
professional management, preservation, and enhancement of the 
Collection in perpetuity. 
✦ Our Alumni history outlines many ground-breaking ideas and 
activities that support our Alumni members. As a result, today’s 
grads are providing innovative bedside care, research, education 
or engaging in other health related activities.                                                                                                                                                              
So please stand up and be proud of our Alumni, of  Nursing and 
of YOU! And consider volunteering to help us keep this 
organization going strong!                                
Submitted by Kathy Hamelin

Don’t wait until your special anniversary year to attend the 
Homecoming Luncheon and Dinner!

Call up your classmates and book your tickets (see instructions on 
page 1) and join in the fun!

                

            
           

                         MEMBERSHIP FORM

✦Life Membership is assigned upon payment of the $200.00 Life
membership fee or when the 50 year anniversary of your 
graduation year (jubilee year) has been reached
✦If you currently have Active/Life membership and you wish to 
donate to Alumni activities, it is essential that you identify the 
intended Fund.
✦Membership fee amounts and donation options are
identified below.
Each require a separate cheque.

My Contact Information may be disseminated to:
a. Class Reps  b. Classmates 
c. WGH/HSC Grads living within my geographic area 
   or
My contact information may not be disseminated 

Please Submit Membership Form & Dues or Donations to:
             The Nurses Alumni Association WGH/HSC,
c/o NA 138-700 McDermot Ave., Winnipeg, MB R3E0T2 
Exception: Please mail Archives/Museum Fund Donation to: 
HSCF PW112 – 700 William Ave. Winnipeg MB R3E 9Z9 
Following submission of dues you will receive a “membership 
card” identifying you as a member in “good standing” of the 
Alumni. You will also be eligible to apply for Alumni Education 
bursaries. The Annual Newsletter will be available on the 
association website:
  http://wghhscnursingalumni.com

Postal authorities recommend the use of cheques or money orders 
when sending funds. (Make cheque payable to Nurses’ Alumni 
Assoc. WGH/HSC).
Membership Fees:
$25.00 Annual Dues  $200.00 Life Membership 
DONATION Options: Please send a separate cheque:
 A . Jubilee Memorial Fund (Lecture & Archives): Amt. $_______
Please make cheque payable to Jubilee Memorial Fund.
A tax receipt will be issued. Send to Alumni Association.
B.General Funds: Amount $________Please make cheque 
payable to Nurses’ Alumni Assoc. WGH/HSC. A tax receipt 
cannot be issued. Send to Alumni Association.
C. Archives/Museum Endowed Fund:  Amount $                                         
Please make cheque payable to HSC Foundation & use memo line 
to direct the cheque to the Archives/Museum Collection 
Endowment Fund. A tax receipt will be issued.
Mail to: HSCF. PW112 – 700 William Ave.
            Winnipeg, MB R3E 9Z9

🎶

Name: ______________________________________________
Name at graduation: ______________________Grad.Year:____
Address: ____________________________________________
City:________________________________Prov./State:_______
Zip/Postal Code: _______________________
Phone: _________________Email:________________________
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🎶“ We are the General Girls
We wear our hair in curls

               We wear the shortest skirts..........”

See you at the 2019 Homecoming! Our Association’s 115th Anniversary!

http://wghhscnursingalumni.com/
http://wghhscnursingalumni.com/

